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    Aldersgate’s Vision Screening Team deployed to Santiago, Panama, 
from June 17 – 25, 2017, where it conducted a vision screening clinic 
in the barrio of Punta Delgadita, in support of the work being done 
there by GBGM missionaries, Dr. David and Cindy Ceballos.  David and 
Cindy are planting the first Methodist Church in all of the central 
province of Veraguas, of which Santiago is the capital city. 
 
    This year’s visit to Panama represented an exciting and significant 
first, both for the people of Punta Delgadita and the vision screening 
team.  Construction of the church, there, has reached a stage wherein 
it was possible to conduct the clinic from the church, itself, enabling 
the team to directly serve the people of Punta Delgadita for the first 
time.  This was the highlight of this year’s trip to Panama. 
 
 

     
The clinic was held in the sanctuary, on the 1st floor.  The 2nd Flr. has yet 
to be completed and will house offices and classrooms. 



 
    The team consisted of 14 people, with 4 of those being our partners 
from the Rosenberg School of Optometry, San Antonio:  Dr. Yutaka Maki, 
OD, and 3 students of Optometry.  Representing the NWTX Conference were 
3 members of Aldersgate UMC and 3 members from the El Divino Salvador, 
a Hispanic Methodist Church in Muleshoe.  A United Methodist Church in 
Memphis, TN, was also represented.  Three other people, representing 
two other Protestant denominations were on the team. 
 

    
   1st Row:  Miriam Almanza (RSO); Dena Andrade (RSO); Rev. Yolanda Tarango; 
   Shirley Woolf; and, Lope Flores.  2nd Row:  Bryan Furr; Jose Gomez; Judy 
   Farmer; James Hinton; Luis Flores; and Lydia McKinney.  3rd Row:  Dr.  
   Yutaka Maki, OD (RSO); Carson Gee (RSO); Allan Farmer; and, Jack Darnell. 
     
    As in the past, the clinic was conducted from Monday morning, 
through noon Friday.  In keeping with the team motto, “Seeing people so 
that more people see clearly”, 322 people received a physical 
examination of their eyes.  Of that number, 153 were provided 
prescription glasses, assembled on-site, as well as 218 pair of reading 
glasses  and 211 pair of sunglasses. 
   
    From day one, the team functioned as a well-oiled machine, a great 
testimony to the fact that the group has been together for so many 



trips.  Each person well knows his or her job well and they fell to 
with great enthusiasm, reflecting their love for this work.  The clinic 
was ready to see patients in record time.      
     
    For the 7th year in a row, Rev. Yolanda Tarango, of Muleshoe, 
conducted a Bible Study each afternoon.  14 women attended and all were 
members of the Punta Delgadita Church, plus each attended every session 
of the study.  It was a reunion of sorts in that one of these women had 
attended the original study, in 2012, which was conducted under a mango 
tree on the church property, because there were no structures of any 
kind yet built there.  
 
    Statistics tell one story; human interest stories reflect the 
personal aspect of the trip.  The woman mentioned above, who had 
attended the first Bible study, hosted Yolanda in her home for lunch, 
one day during the week.  Another woman, who Yolanda met during the 
week and with whom she had established a relationship, made the 
decision to join the Punta Delgadita church.  As Yolanda said, “The 
Lord works in miraculous  
ways.” 
 
    Dena Andrade established a relationship with Izaak, a young man 
from the neighborhood.  
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 
 
                
 
 
 
 
 
 
Izaak admired Dena’s leather bracelet, which has a cross etched in it.  Dena 
gifted it to Izaak, who was pleased as could be. 



 
 
                
   

                
 
    Jose Gomez has been our driver 3 times, this year for the 2nd in a 
row.  Before leaving us last year, he asked to be our driver in 2017, 
if we returned to Panama.  This year, he also asked to be our driver in 
2018.  He helped out in the clinic for the past two years and has 
become a fast member of our team “family”.  Jose has developed an 
interest in the missionary field and has begun the journey to become 
one; he credits his calling to being associated with mission teams, 
especially this one.  We were all greatly warmed by his announcement. 
 
    As was mentioned earlier, 4 years ago Aldersgate UMC established a 
partnership with the Rosenberg School of Optometry, in San Antonio.  
Dr. Yutaka Maki, OD, a Staff Instructor, has accompanied the team for 
the past 3 years, functioning as the Team Optometrist as well as 
supervising the work of the three students.  He melds mentoring and 
teaching beautifully and challenges the students often, employing a 
marvelous sense of humor.  The students respond wonderfully.  It is not 
unusual for one of the rising, second year students to say that they 
learned more in this one week than they did in the past year of 



classroom lectures.  The picture below, “A learning moment”, reflects a 
not infrequent occurrence during any one day of the clinic.   
 

 
  From L – R:  Dr. Maki; Carson Gee; Dena Andrade; and, Miriam Almanza. 
 
   Miriam Almanza encountered a condition she’d not seen before and had 
asked for Dr. Maki’s assistance.  He turned it into teaching moment and 
gathered all 3 students around, questioning them over and again until one of 
them came up with the correct response, or one close to it.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
    When it comes to establishing a relationship, none is tighter than 
that which the team has developed with our missionary hosts, David and 
Cindy Ceballos.  They go above and beyond in making all the 
preparations necessary, wherever the team works.  They are definitely 
“family”. 
 

 
         Allan Farmer, Cindy Ceballos, Judy Farmer and David Ceballos.  
  



    David and Cindy have become respected members of the Punta 
Delgadita community.  Their first priority there is planting the church 
and a Methodist presence.  Providing necessary services to the 
community follows on the heels of the first and they have done that 
beautifully.  
   
Example:  there are no medical facilities within the barrio of Punta 
Delgadita.  Knowing that a priority of David and Cindy’s was to provide 
services to the community, the FUMC Duncanville, purchased this 
shipping container and turned it into a self-contained medical clinic.  
Whenever medical mission teams are working in Punta Delgadita, they do 
so from this “Clinic-in-a-Can”, as David refers to it.   
 

 
 
    They have also become quite involved with a refugee community near 
Punta Delgadita.  Efforts in support of this community include a 
livelihood project (growing chickens/selling eggs) and improving 
living conditions within the community.  They have involved mission 
teams in this effort. 
 
    Aldersgate UMC’s Vision Screening Mission Team is most definitely 
blessed to be a part of David and Cindy’s ministry.  As David often 
says, “It’s all about relationships.” 
 



    This year’s trip was very successful and you, the congregation, 
played no small part in by all the team, as well as by David and Cindy 
Ceballos.  Aldersgate UMC’s dedication to missions, domestically and 
internationally, reflects its motto, “The Church with the warm heart.”  
On behalf of the entire team, Thank You and God bless. 
 
Jack Darnell 
Team Leader 
 
 
                                                                                                    


